9.13.04 NRAB


Natural Resource Advisory Board

September 13, 2004  Minutes

Town Hall Hearing Room

Present:  Doug Franklin, Chair, Lezli Rowell, committee secretary, John Riehl.

Attending:  Press, Abby Franklin of the Cons/Com and Edwards Rullman for the Non-Residents Tax Payers Association.

With a quorum present, the meeting was called to order at 7:03 p.m.  The Chairman provided the secretary with copies of letters of thanks he had sent out, on the board’s behalf, to speakers Erik Mitchell of the Health and Conservation Department, and Fred Young of the Marina Advisory Committee.  

It was announced that a meeting of the Wellfleet Harbor Conference planning committee would be held tomorrow at the Library, 8:30 a.m., and from the audience Abby Franklin asked the NRAB to think about what sort of input would be useful to the Harbor Management Plan process.  Doug noted that the questions raised by the NRTPA Forum, typed in summary and attached to the 8/16/04 minutes, brought up the interest to newly permit private docks.  Lezli responded that she had been appalled by that particular question (“How soon can we have private docks permitted?”) because the Town had followed Area of Critical Environmental Concern designation application process, to protect the harbor shores from dock constructions.  There were public hearings.  The ACEC filing was accepted by the State Executive Office of Environmental Affairs.  Lezli did not think the issue of new pier and docks construction was debatable.

Doug commented that receiving feedback on whether the Town should retain its small harbor rural character and existing HMP recommendation against expansion of the Marina with additional berthing, or act upon the MAC recommendation of the large project to develop addition capacity and services, and repair launch ramps.  John agreed that the Town should give input as to whether it wants a working Marina, like Southwest Harbor, or a yacht and recreational marina like Northeast.  Lezli reminded the board that she felt surprised to hear from the MAC Chair that necessary ramp repairs had been bundled with expansion plans without that Town input, and felt there may be confusion as to what is being supported by the letter writers in support of the Harbormaster Departments’ campaign to solicit 75%State funds for the whole project.  She felt it would take clear and broad community support for marina expension before the board should consider changing the existing recommendations, to the detriment of highly rated water quality and productive shellfish resources.

Doug wondered if such State funds could better be applied to removing hard coastal engineered structures.  He noted other areas of useful feedback from the Town would be the repair and replacement of bridges within the ACEC in terms of aesthetic designs and environmental impacts, and dredging in terms of frequency and spoils disposal.

LCPc Update:  Lezli noted that she has been asked to work with the Conservation Commission representative to look at resource protection.

Special Town Meeting, October 18th:  Doug noted that the warrant contains articles regarding the Lieutenant’s Island bridge, and the Community Preservation Act.

Bill arrived at 7:12 p.m.

Lezli asked for clarification:  CPA in addition to the Land Bank?  The Chair confirmed that the intent is to replace the Land Bank with the Act.  He noted that a 3% surcharge on property tax bills funded open space acquisitions under the Land Bank; the CPA would generate the same revenue but divide up its use to fund affordable housing and other initiatives.  He noted that the Fin/Com would not be making a warrant recommendation, as they had not been given enough time to consider the article.  Lezli asked if the NRAB had been asked to give warrant recommendations?  The Chair responded negatively

The Chair distributed a copy of the Herring River Salt Marsh Restoration Project ‘Memorandum of Understanding’ (MOU), which had not been submitted to the NRAB, but he found to be available on the Town website.  He noted the MOU would be discussed with the Board of Selectmen at their meeting of 10/12.  Doug felt the board should have some review of the memorandum and give input.  His own reaction was that it was not as extensive as it ought to be to explain benefit to the Town of involvement.  Lezli suggested taking it under advisement, and discussing the MOU at the next meeting.

John questioned the process behind the MOU.  He stated that he has not seen a basic case statement that says to the Town why this project should be considered.  It is well understood why, from the CCNS perspective, the project is a benefit, but the discussion has not focused on the Town’s interests.  From the audience, Abby commented that she could work on one for the Cons/Com, towards their discussion of strategy.  John reaffirmed that he felt the process misses a step in posing a legal document to the BOS without first supplying the Town’s point of view.  He felt the board needs to talk about the project, the MOU and let the BOS know whether there is support, or no support, as proposed.

Doug felt this would have come up in Fall discussions, but this prompting to the BOS makes the board “jump the gun” – think about how involved or how detailed our comments to the HRSMR program will be.  Abby noted that the BOS had taken a “field trip” to discuss the benefits to the Town with Tim Smith of the Wetlands Restoration Program.

John moved that the NRAB recommend to the BOS to defer from any current consideration of the Herring River Salt Marsh Restoration Program MOU, and to first ask the Cons/Com and NRAB to propose the case for the plan from the point of view of the Town’s interests, and to hold joint public Meetings and receive comments before taking any action to consider the project MOU.  Lezli seconded.  It was discussed whether this should be handled with a formal letter, or just a call to BOS and e-mail of the motion; the latter was preferred.  The motion voted unanimously.

7:25, Glenn arrived, from the tide.

He asked if the opinion of the NRAB was being sought.  Doug explained bringing in the MOU from the Town website.  John explained that he expects the project to wind up on town meeting floor, and good process addresses opposition early on.  Doug noted an Attorney General order from the 1970’s to open the dike could still be enforced, but better strategies would be preferable.  Bill wondered if the apparent rush was a move to get the controversial project moving ‘under the radar’, and the board agreed that two boards reviewing the MOU is better public process.

Doug noted that any members wishing to personally respond to the letter from the BOS re:  change of policy to allow appointed committee and board members medical sabbaticals, could go ahead and convey their opinion.  The Chair also noted receipt of a copy of the USGS Groundwater Modeling Report, available at the Town hall and the Library.

Harbor Management Plan, Fall Work Schedule:

The NRAB plans to file a completed report for the April Annual Town Meeting, having provided the BOS with final draft by the end of January.  Public Hearings will be scheduled in February and March, each followed by a written comment period, for fine tuning the HMP based upon input.  The discussions of Fall meetings should concentrate on Chapter recommendations, with each member bringing their own suggestions to the table, followed by any text editing.

OCTOBER 4th
Board review of MOU for the Herring River project




Shoreline Land Use Draft Chapter, Recommendations

OCTOBER 25th
Intertidal Land Use Draft Chapter, Recommendations

NOVEMBER 15th
Natural Resources Draft Chapter, Recommendations




Water Quality Draft Chapter, Recommendations

DECEMBER 6th
Marina and Dredging Draft Chapter, Recommendations

It was noted that John and Glenn would be excused from the meeting of October 4th, as unavailable.  The Board concurred with proceeding as a quorum, and that they could submit their recommendations for the Shoreline chapter and MOU in writing.

Glenn volunteered to take on the corrections to the Marina and Dredging chapters.  Lezli has had drafts of the Shoreline and Intertidal on the table since January, and is continuing to revise based on corrections and comments solicited from board chairs.  John committed to revising the Draft Natural Resources chapter which has been on the table since January, and merging the existing Water Quality chapter with Sterns and Wheler report and other updated materials.  Bill took the task of revising the Introductory chapter, and Doug agreed to reviewing the Economics chapter.

John noted that the view of the vitality of the harbor and its economic link to the Town is no longer just in the fisheries, but also as the aesthetic that supports tourism/visitor based businesses, and the second-home industry employing the trades and services.

John suggested that after each draft chapter has been reviewed by the board, with recommendations worked out, it could be posted on the Town website as another means to receive pubic comments.  Lezli felt that the methods of sharing and distributing the draft chapters as they become available would allow for a broad community participation, as long as written comments received (including electronically) are signed.

Glenn asked about getting an outside source to “pursue adequate graphs, maps and charts”.  Lezli asked whether the presenters at last years Annual Wellfleet Harbor Conference would be willing to share their graphics; from the audience Abby responded that she will find out.  John felt most would be likely to allow use of their material, if properly cited.

Special Town Meeting:

Doug returned to the question of whether the NRAB should forward recommendations on the warrant articles.  Lezli felt that the board should have been consulted with the Lieutenants Island bridge project, as it is a structure within the ACEC.  Under the Chapter 91 permitting moratorium, there can only be “like for like” replacement of the footprint of the structure.  Media coverage of the Town’s plans to replace the bridge has suggested additional coverage, with two roadways, or the addition of a bicycle pathway, perhaps lighting, or moving the location of the bridge entirely.  Doug recalled that the former DPW Deputy and Town road engineer had stated publicly that the footings were driven to a substantial depth into the sediments and are still adequate for the road load.  Lezli did not want to see the piles removed if still functional because of the detriment to benthic conditions of driving new footings.  She also felt that replacing piles in the vicinity of the originals would never be as secure in disturbed sediments.  John did not feel that bridge lighting would be appropriate in the habitat of diamondback terrapin turtles.  

Uncle Tim’s Bridge was discussed, noting the aesthetic concerns (compliance with building codes would require vertical member spacing obstructive of the traditional view, etc) and the regulatory issues (structure in the ACEC).

Doug asked whether the Cons/Com had been asked to give warrant recommendations or bridge projects?  From the audience, Abby responded negatively.  Lezli noted that any repair or replacement projects would have to be filed with the Cons/Com under a ‘Notice of Intent’.  She felt the aesthetic interests in Uncle Tim’s Bridge might best be addressed if the structure were a State-listed Historic Structure, and allowed exemption from compliance with the building code.  John felt this fit with the 95 HMP interest in the Cannon Hill as a historic site of interest, with recommendations to improve the footpaths.  

Lezli moved that the NRAB not recommend the Lieutenant’s Island bridge project at this time.  Doug read the draft article language, clarifying that the appropriation is for repairs, not replacement.  Lezli withdrew her motion.  Doug asked rhetorically who enforces the ACEC parameters, the State?  Lezli replied that all DEM supplies are guidelines – it is up to the local Cons/Com to condition projects appropriately.

John moved to forward NRAB support for the STM warrant article to REPAIR Lieutenant’s Island Bridge, noting concern that any project to REPLACE the structure should be consistent with ACEC designation construction performance standards. Lezli seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  Glenn commented that it may be very costly to first repair then replace the same structure.  Lezli asked the Chair to draft the letter to the BOS stating the board’s recommendation.

Doug asked whether the board wanted to review the MOU this evening; Lezli preferred to have time to read it and return prepared for that conversation.

The Chair asked if there were any comments form the audience.  Edwards Rullman of the NRTPA spoke, noting that he lives near the Lieutenant’s Island bridge, and sees heavy equipment crossing the bridge for seawall repairs and construction projects.  He does not feel that drivers pay attention to the posted road loads, and wondered if there was any thought of enforcing those regulations, since the neighborhood sentiment is not to replace the bridge.

John moved adjournment at 8:22 p.m.  Bill seconded.  The motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli Rowell

ATTACHMENT:  NRAB letter to BOS, 9/29/04




re:  ACEC/Lt. Island Bridge

NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY BOARD

TOWN OF WELLFLEET

TOWN HALL

300 MAIN STREET

WELLFLEET, MA. 02667







September 29, 2004

Dear Board of Selectmen,


The members of the Natural Resources Advisory Board voted at their last meeting, September 13, 2004, to inform the Board of Selectmen of their concern relative to repair of the Lt. Island bridge. The NRAB recognizes that it does not have the expertise to determine if repairs are necessary, but does wish to address the manner in which any repairs, if approved by Town Meeting, are made.


The bridge is located in a salt marsh estuary of the type that the Area of Critical Environmental Concern designation was designed to protect. The creek and marsh provides habitat for common, rare and threatened native animals. The surrounding waters and flats support important finfish and shellfish resources. Accordingly, a higher standard of construction practice is warranted.


Any activity addressing the repair of the bridge should represent the minimum necessary to address public safety concerns. The current footprint should not be changed without an open meeting soliciting the input of the town’s environmental protection committees and officers. Design, construction activities, lighting, storage of equipment, hours of construction and assorted paraphernalia (barriers, barrels, etc) should all encompass protective action that address wildlife interests. In addition, efforts should be made to minimize erosion, siltation, or contamination of water quality during construction activity.


This is an unusual and unique area. Traditional highway construction techniques may have lasting effect upon the marsh, waters, and fishery resources. Any activity in the area should meet a higher standard of practice, specified in construction documents. Any cost estimates for this project should recognize the expense of such protective measures.


We hope you share our concerns about protecting one of Wellfleet’s special places. Together, we can ensure that future generations will value the town’s foresight on this issue.







Sincerely,







Douglas E. Franklin, Chair







William Knittle







John Riehl







Lezli Rowell







Glenn Shields

cc: 
Conservation Commission

      
 Town Administrator
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